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Presidentôs Message 

By Bob Demmel, President, TX Chapter NCRS 
 

 

This is my first Presidentôs Message, which sounds pretty grandiose for an old steel 

city boy.  I was flattered that I was elected to this post and I want to start by giving 

Tim and Carla Ehlers a huge ñThank Youò for all the work they have done over the 

last six plus years.  Tim stepped in and took over after the sudden death of the 

previous president.  Tim worked very hard at improving the chapter and guiding it for 

that period. The fact that the chapter received the NCRS Top Flight Chapter Award 

each of his six years as president speaks very highly of his dedication.  Carla was right 

there with Tim helping out at chapter and regional events.  We all owe both of them a 

debt of gratitude for all the hard work they have done. 

The chapter has a full slate of activities planned for this year.  Paul Diamanti, the 

Houston area coordinator, has already held a tech session and a chapter display at the 

Corvette Chevy Expo in Galveston.  He has more details in his article. There will be 

two chapter meets this year. Tim Gilmore is setting up the meet in the Austin/San 

Antonio area and Doug Aitelli is setting up one in Ft Worth.  They will provide more 

details on dates, times, and places.  Finally, we will end the year with the Lone Star 

Regional in Frisco, TX, 20-22 October. The regional will be a great opportunity for 

anyone who needs to meet flight judging or performance verification criteria for the 

national convention in San Antonio, July 9-13, 2017. The registration forms for the 

regional are attached to this issue. 

The NCRS National Convention, as mentioned earlier, is being held in San Antonio in 

2017.  If you have not had a chance, check out the entirely new San Antonio 

Convention center.  It is amazing!  The new convention center opened its doors to the 

first convention in February. Over 27,000 people attended!  To say the convention 

center is big would be an understatement. The year 2017 is also the Year of the ô67. It 

would be great to see how many ó67s we could display in San Antonio. If you would 

like to volunteer to help at the convention please contact meðwe can use all the help 

we can get! 

I am looking forward to 2016 and all the excitement it will bring. 
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Link to Convention Web Page:  http://www.ncrs.org/convention 

 

 

  

http://www.ncrs.org/convention
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Vice Presidentõs Colum n  by  Bill Usher  

 

The first quarter of the year has seemingly flown by. Here in Houston we have reveled in the cooler weather 

given the heat of so many months here.  Itôs great weather to drive the un-air conditioned cars and work on them 

without risking heat stroke. It has been relatively quiet on the NCRS Texas front which is typical every year. 

However, it is the time when annual plans unfold and decisions are made regarding event dates, which had not 

been nailed down in late 2015. Once decided, itôs not a bad idea to start making hotel reservations and event 

registrations as well. More than once I have missed out on host hotel room blocks due to delaying the booking 

of rooms for an event I had decided to attend. 

I have been involved with two, 2016 events as of the time of this writing and anticipating a 3
rd

 within 2 

weeks. The first was a Houston Tech Session held on a Saturday in the 2
nd

 week of February. The topic was 

plating and conducted by mad scientist, 67 buff and all around good guy, Howard Heinsohn. Held at Gordon 

Andrusô Houston Corvette Service, the session had a great turn out. The system Howard used for 

demonstrations was by Caswell who sells plating products in various kit forms. It is similar to the Eastwood 

system except with larger scale and increased complexity. Howard showed and explained the various methods 

of zinc plating used to obtain good results as well as methods used for coloring metal in association with the 

plating process. In this issue there is a report on the session which is definitely worth reading. One thing that hit 

me as the session progressed was that we were also talking about metal coloring, separate and apart from the 

plating process. For example black oxide and gold cad style finishes were demonstrated.  Participants who had 

experience with plating chimed in and a good amount of information was shared. I offered up some of my 

experience with the Eastwood system and use of non plating methods of creating an acceptable finish. Given the 

presence of component ñFinishò in the CDCIF judging system, this Tech Session was very useful and timely for 

owners getting cars judged. Even if an owner is not a DIY type, a better understanding of this often 

misunderstood process was helpful.   

The second event was the Houston Corvette Chevy Expo, held for the 1st time at Galveston, specifically 

in the Galveston Seawall Blvd convention center. Paul Diamanti, Houston Area Coordinator did his usual 

superb job of organizing a large NCRS table with banners and coordinating NCRS member entries into this 

non-NCRS event. Cars numbered about 80 overall. The venue was excellent and all available space was 

utilized, but expansion for future shows leave some unanswered questions about how it will be done. Local 

Corvette driving clubs were well represented and the usual cross section of industry vendors was present. I 

talked to Bill Braun, Judging Chairman for the Expo and he reported that the organizers considered the show to 

be highly successful for its first year in that location. Visitors I talked to were very positive. The only concerns I 

heard were from car owners and related to limited room for trailer loading and unloading in the back of the 

building. One commuting issue for those attending was the closure of a main freeway between Houston and 

Galveston which had attendees choosing alternative driving routes. There will be a separate report on this event 

elsewhere in this issue. 

The 1
st
 Quarter also saw John Lejsal Chapter Road Tour Chairman release the final details and 

commence registration for the 2016 Texas Plains Road Tour to be held April 4 to April 8
th
. As a big fan of this 

event, I jumped on it immediately and plan on joining the fun in April. 

The only event between then and now is the early to mid March 2016 Judges Retreat to be held in the 

DFW area of Dallas which should be a great event as it has always been. Registrations have been closed and the 

event will be completed before this issue of TalePipe is distributed. The upcoming 2
nd

 Qtr of the year is a highly 

active quarter in the car hobby and with Texas NCRS, with 2 Chapter judging meets, the Road Tour and various 

other smaller local social gatherings and shows. Donôt miss out. Drive your Corvette to an event and enjoy. 
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For What it is Worth ð Not Much : By Ken Robb  

 

  

My brother-in-law's C-2 convertible back in the day. 
He is a Corvette and fishing enthusiast who only had 1 car at 
the time. 
Needed a luggage rack, but had to improvise. 
 
Taken in Elmont Long Island NY in the early 1970s. 
Bill Usher. 
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NCRS Regional VII Representative News 

By Dave Ewan 

  Our schedule has been very busy for the last couple of months. Lynn had her surgery to remove a cyst at the 

end of November and she is doing wonderful but recovery may take up to 6 months. Thank the good lord we 

found the right doctor and the surgery went better than expected 

  I attended the Florida Regional again in Lakeland Florida again this year and it went very well. However the 

weather was not too good and the car count was down slightly but the swap meet seemed to be larger. One thing 

they did was on the last two days they invited the hot rods and muscle cars in. The airport has plenty of space as 

only the judged cars were inside.  

  The board had a nonvoting meeting at the Florida meet where we got to meet the new board member John 

Kane who replaces Vito.  We also wrapped up some the last things for the 2016 National in 

Warwick/Providence RI. It should be a fun event with many things to do and even the History of Boston is not 

that far away if you want to drive up. I recommend the clam chowder, lobster bisque and the lobster rolls at the 

local restaurants. 

   The events for 2017 events are full and we are busy planning the 2018 schedule. The 2018 National will be at 

a great resort in South Las Vegas, South Point Casino. Both the Texas and Florida regionals have been 

approved and we have two more chapters waiting approval for a regional at our March meeting. Both Arizona 

and Michigan have applied. 

    The Houston area just put on a great chapter event where Howard Heinsohn gave us an excellent presentation 

on plating and Gordon Andrus of Houston Corvette Service was a great host. The turnout was great. We hope to 

attend the Austin Chapter meet, and the DFW meet as well as spend a couple of days on the road tour. 

   The next thing I have on the agenda is the Judging Retreat in Grapevine Texas at the Hilton Hotel which was 

the site of the first Texas chapter meet in 1984. I hope to see you there. 

Dave Ewan, VP 

Region VII Director 

Region   X Director 
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JUDGING CHAIRMANôS  CORNER 

BY  DAVID KING  
 

Not much going on since my last JC report. As of this writing the Austin (April 16
th
) and DFW (May 7

h
) 

chapter meets are in full preparation. We NEED judges! So if you are thinking about coming please sign up and 

be sure to indicate that you would like to judge. The Austin meet has maxed out on Flight cars and the DFW has 

only a few slots left. However, there are unlimited Sportsman entries and itôs FREE! So sign up as a Sportsman 

and get your corvette out on the road.  

There are new mid-year judging manuals out. I know the ô67 has a new addition and there are others. Also the 

Judging Retreat will be the first part of March in Dallas. This is something anyone wanting to be a better judge 

should go thru at least once. 

Believe it or not, preparation is going on for the Lone Star Regional in October so it is not too soon to start 

thinking about how you can help. Anything is appreciated. 

Spring is just about here and the Texas Wildflowers will begin blooming so get your cars out, drop those tops 

and enjoy our beautiful state.  

 

 

 

Membership Director: Bill King 
 
Our Membership Drive went very well ---- we have several new members!  YEA!!  Really do 
appreciate everyoneôs help and participation.  It is always great to add to our numbers. 
The Lone Star Regional is coming up in October (October 20-22nd) in Frisco, Texas.  I realize that we 
have several months before October, however, one of the main reasons for registering early is ñthe 
hotel fills up quicklyò and you donôt want to miss staying so close to all the fun and fellowship ï ALL 
THE ACTION!! 
At the Regional, we will need help in several areas (parking cars, marking the show floor, greeters 
and helping folks get where they need to be).  We can use your help!!  If you wish to volunteer, you 
may contact me or Bill Usher (He is volunteer coordinator).  
Iôve received notification from National that some of you have not paid your National dues.  You must 
be a member of the National NCRS in order to join the Texas Chapter.  This is just a reminder to you, 
to get those dues current. 
DONôT  FORGET--------------2017 NCRS NATIONAL in San Antonio, Texas 
Looking forward to seeing at all Chapter & Regional Events, 
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2016 Judges Training Retreat        
If you missed the 2016 Judging Retreat, you missed a very informative session. 200 members enrolled to learn 

from 68 instructors over a 2 day session. The first dayôs agenda was classroom instruction by 4 different teams. 

New items of the judging procedure were presented, as well as the ñpaintò judging procedure. Thanks to all 

those whoôs hard work made this such a success. 

Here are a few photos of the event. 

 

 

Morning introduction 

Meeting for on-hands 

judging. 
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NCRS National Convention 2017 by Bob Demmel 
 
The San Antonio National Convention s fast approachingðI know 2 years sounds like a long way off, but it is 

not.  We have already made a site visit and the new Henry B. Gonzalez Convention Center on the River Walk is 

shaping up to be a fantastic venue.  The exhibit hall we will be using encompasses over 180,000 square feet, so 

we will need a lot of cars and vendors to fill the space.  With 2017 being the Year of the ô67 we hope to have a 

massive display of 1967 Corvettes. To pull off an event like this we will need a whole host of volunteers.  If you 

want to help, please contact me and Iôll put you down for a slot.  If you have a particular area you would like to 

work in we can accommodate you, if you volunteer early.   

Bob Demmel 
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Texas 2016 National Road Tour to Warwick and Convention News 

By Ken Robb 

 

2016 Natôl TEXAS Road Tour (Proposed) 
 

The Road Tour departs DFW area on Sunday morning, July 10. 
 
Sunday, July 10: drive to Memphis, TN for the night. Leaving DFW area Sunday morning. Location TBD 
Monday , July 11: drive to Fairborn, Ohio for the night. Possible stop at NCM in BG. Join up with Rocky 
Mtn group. 
Tuesday, July 12: Weôve planned a full day to tour the National Museum of the U.S. Air Force at Wright-

Patterson Air Force Base.                                                                                              

Wednesday, July 13: Departing Fairborn, Ohio to Columbus, Ohio then north toward Cleveland, Ohio, then we 

parallel Lake Erie and make our way to Niagara Falls, New York (409 miles).                                                                                        

Thursday, July 14: Spend the day touring Niagara Falls and/or a possible tour of the General Motors 

Tonawanda Engine Plant.                                                                                                                                                        

Friday , July 15: Departing Niagara Falls, New York to Watkins Glen, New York (161 miles). We plan on 

driving a few laps on the Watkins Glen Track. After lunch at the track, weôre headed to Geneva, New York to 

visit a winery and then to our overnight stop at a hotel near Seneca Lake in Geneva New York. (Total Miles for 

the day: 203).                                                                                                 

Saturday July 16: Departing Geneva, New York for our Last Night Out Hotel in Windsor, CT (295 miles). 

Sunday, July 17: stop at a Thompson Motor Speedway for lunch and some track laps on way to 
convention in Warwick, RI. 
  

Ken Robb:  ken1965@ncrstexas.org 

 

mailto:ken1965@ncrstexas.org
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Austin San Antonio Area Coordinator's report  

By Tim Gilmore  

 
The Texas Chapter NCRS will host a Barbecue Dinner and Chapter Meet on Friday &  Saturday, 
April 15 and 16, 2016.  The Barbecue Dinner will be hosted by Tim and Mary Gilmore at their 
home at 7012 Oak Shores Drive, Austin, TX 78730 from 6:00 PM TO 10:00PM.  
 
We will be holding the Flight Judging in the shop of Carl Everett at 3209 Neidh ardt Drive, 
Austin, TX 78732. This location is near the intersection of General Williamson Drive and 
Highway 620 . General Williamson Drive is located about 1. 5 before Mansfield Dam if you a r e 
traveling Northeast on Hwy 620 . You can only turn Southwest on G eneral Williamson D rive. 
Neidhardt Drive is about ¼ mile to the left after you turn on General Williamson Drive (just 
past ÔÈÅ ÆÉÒÅ ÓÔÁÔÉÏÎƾƚ 0ÌÅÁÓÅ ÄÏÎƦt block any of the fire department exits. Carl Ʀs shop is 
about 100 yards after you turn left on Neidhar dt Drive.   
 
Trailer parking will be at Hudson Bend Middle School, 15600 Lariat Trail, Austin, TX 78734. 
The middle school is located right across the street from the fire station and within walking 
distance from Carl Ʀs shop.  
 
Registration is available vi a the NCRS Events On - Line Registration Forms web page at 
https://www.ncrs.org/forums/register/event_subscription.php .  
 
Flight Judging will be limited to 4 cars (one C4) at each of th e Chapter meets. A 5th car may 
be approved by the Event Judging Chairman if a sufficient number of judges are registered for 
the event.  There is no limit on the number of Sportsman Display cars.  
 
Important rules regarding car judging requests:  We anticip ate a greater number of car 
judging requests than the number of judging slots available.  Because of that, we will need 
to enforce the following:  
 
1.  Car judging requests will be approved on a first come, first served basis beginning 
Friday, February 5 at  8:00PM.  
2.  Car judging requests must be entered into the NCRS online registration system, insurance 
& proof of ownership documents properly uploaded, and judging fee payment completed to be 
considered for approval.  
3.  One judging slot will be reserved f or the event host (if applicable).  
4.  One car judging request per NCRS member (as stated in the Judging Reference Manual for 
Chapter events).  
5.  Cars that have been Flight judged previously are not eligible unless Chapter judging is 
needed to satisfy a r equirement for the Founders award.  
6.  NCRS members requesting Flight judging should be Texas Chapter members in good standing.  
7.  If a 5th Flight judging entry is approved by the Event Judging Chairman, a lottery will 
be held from the car judging requests that have been wait - listed.  Date of the lottery will 
be determined and announced if necessary.  
  
All cars registered for Austin/San Antonio Chapter Meet will be positioned on the judging 
field at 9:00 AM. A Judges meeting will be held at 9:00 AM followed by an Owners meeting at 
9:10 AM. Ops check judging will begin immediately following the Owners meeting. Note: The 
cold start check will be waived for this meet.  All Cars must remain on the judging field 
until released at 3:00 PM on Saturday.  
 

https://www.ncrs.org/forums/register/event_subscription.php
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In order to have sufficient judges to make this event a success, we ask that all owners serve 
as a judge. Chapter members not entering a car in the meet are urged to judge. Realizing that 
some of you may be a novice judge, our intent is to pair you with a mor e experienced judge. 
Judges will earn 2 points for this event.  
 
There will be a sign - in sheet at the NCRS display that should be signed by all Texas Chapter 
members. If possible, please drive a Corvette to the event in order to help satisfy the Top 
Flight Chapter Award requirement.  
 
Awards will be presented at the completion of the judging on Saturday.  
 
If you have any questions about the Texas Chapter Austin/San Antonio Meet, please contact Tim 
Gilmore ( timg@ccinsu rance.com ).  
 

 

Houston Area Coordinatorõs Report By Paul Diamanti  

 

  
 

 
The 38

th
 annual Corvette / Chevy EXPO were held for the first time at the lovely Galveston Island Convention 

Center on February 27 and 28
th
 2016. This was the first year it was held there and the reception was grand! For 

the last two years the show was held at the NRG stadium and prior to that the George R. Brown convention 

center for years. 

 Several car clubs attended and our NCRS Texas chapter had an event table and a great display as usual. 

Special thanks to Louis and Rene Sanchez and Mo Mohamed for setup. We had a total of 18 cars including 

entry way displays.  

mailto:timg@ccinsurance.com
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Bill Braun, our N.C.R.S. region V director judged all the corvettes. There is a special award that is trademarked 

ñTri-Power award ñwhich requires your car to have earned a NCRS Top-Flight and a Bloomington gold award 

within the last 5 years to qualify. Presidentôs awards were presented to cars that earn 98 points or better score to 

qualify best in class, second in class and third in class trophies were presented as well. Several of our chapter 

members attended the event and we all had fun. Awards were as follows: 

C1 Stock: Gary Summerville ï First Place, Kerry Bonner ï Second Place, Jim Fullerton ï Second Place 

C2 Stock Coupe: John Kittleson ï First Place, Roger Bradley ï Second Place, John Kittleson ï Second Pl,  

Lou Sanchez ï Third Place, Earl Hesterberg Third Place 

C2 Stock Convertible: Kerry Bonner ï First Place 

C3 Stock Coupe: Kerry Bonner ï First Place, Paul Diamanti ï Third Place 

C3 Stock Convertible: Paul Diamanti ï First Place 

C4 Stock Coupe: T. Noel Osborne First Place, Bill Victory ï Second Place 

C5 Stock: Paul Diamanti ï First Place, Mo Mohamed ï Second Place, Mike Davis ï Second Place  

Best of Show Corvette ï John Kittleson (1957) 
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Dallas Ft. Worth  Area Coordinator's report  

By Doug Aitelli  

 

The Texas Chapter of the NCRS will host a Chapter Meet on Saturday, May 7th, 2016 at 
Automotive Performance Unlimited in Fort Worth, TX. The address is:  
7341- B West Vickery Blvd. , Benbrook, TX 76116 . (817)763 - 8115 
Automotive Performance Unlimited is located in southwest Ft. Worth, just north of Rt.  20. To 
get there from the east, take Rt. 20 and go west through downtown Ft. Worth. Pass Rt 35W, and 
then bear onto Rt  183 N at the Hulen Mall. Make a left onto W Vickery Blvd, and take it until 
you get to Automotive Performance Unlimited. From the north,  take Rt 35W South through 
downtown Ft Worth. Make a right onto Rt 20 W, and bear onto Rt 183 N at the Hulen Mall. Make 
a left onto West Vickery Blvd and follow the road until you get to Automotive Performance 
Unlimited.  
Registration is available via the N CRS Events On- Line Registration Forms web page at 
https://www.ncrs.org/forums/register/event - subscription.php . Links are available on the 
Chapter website  at: www.ncrstexas.org .  
Flight Judging will be limited to 4 cars (one C4 or C5). A 5th car may be approved by the 
Event Judging Chairman if a sufficient number of judges are registered for the event. There 
is no limit on the number of Sportsman D isplay cars.  
Important rules regarding car judging requests: We anticipate a greater number of car judging 
requests than the number of judging slots available. Because of that, we will need to enforce 
the  following:  
1. Car judging requests will be approved  on a first come, first served basis beginning 
Thursday, May 5th at 8:00PM.  
2. Car judging requests must be entered into the NCRS online registration system, insurance & 
proof of ownership documents properly uploaded, and judging fee payment completed to b e 
considered for approval.  
3. One judging slot will be reserved for the event host (if applicable).  
4. One car judging request per NCRS member (as stated in the Judging Reference Manual for 
Chapter events).  
5. Cars that have been Flight judged previously a re not eligible unless Chapter judging is 
needed to satisfy a requirement for the Founders award.  
6. NCRS members requesting Flight judging should be Texas Chapter members in good standing.  
7. If a 5th Flight judging entry is approved by the Event Judging Chairman, a lottery will be 
held from the car judging requests that have been wait - listed. Date of the lottery will be 
determined and announced if necessary.  
All cars registered for the DFW Chapter Meet will be positioned on the judging field at 9:00 
AM. A Judges meeting will be held at 9:00 AM followed by an Owners meeting at 9:10 AM. Ops 
check judging will begin immediately following the Owners meeting. Note: The cold start check 
will be waived for this meet. All Cars must remain on the judging field unti l released at 
3:00 PM on Saturday.  
In order to have sufficient judges to make this event a success, we require that anyone 
entering a car in the event serve as a judge. Chapter members not entering a car in the meet 
are urged to judge. Realizing that some of you may be a novice judge, our intent is to pair 
you with a more experienced judge. Judges will earn two points for this event.  
There will be a sign - in sheet at the NCRS display that should be signed by all Texas Chapter 
members. 
Please drive a Corvette  to the event in order to help satisfy the Top Flight Chapter Award 
requirement.  
Awards will be presented at the completion of the judging on Saturday If you have any 
questions about the DFW Chapter Meet, please contact Doug Aitelli( dparla61@gmail.com ) or 
Robert Demmel ( bdemmel34@gmail.com).  
 

https://www.ncrs.org/forums/register/event-subscription.php
http://www.ncrstexas.org/
mailto:dparla61@gmail.com
mailto:bdemmel34@gmail.com


 THE  TALEPIPE   20 

 

Following is from the Florida Chapter Awards Banquet this past Jan., 2016. 
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Tech Session- Zinc Plating With a DIY Caswell Kit  
By Howard Heinsohn 

 

On Saturday, February 13, 2016, we had a Zinc Plating Tech session at Gordon Andrus facility 

Houston Corvette Service. The idea of trying to plate our own parts came up early last year. Bill 

Usher, Tim Ehlers, Gordon Andrus and I had talked of 

seeing if there is a viable alternative to the commercial 

platers. Some other kits were discussed yet are limited to 

the parts size to be plated and only one finish.  

By the end of last summer, we settled on trying the Caswell 

Zinc plating kit for it had good reviews and customer 

support. Just before Thanksgiving, we had several kits 

running at the same time and within a week or two found 

the plating to work very well.  

We found whether you use a commercial plater or this kit 

the work is all in the preparation removing all the rust, paint, and grease from the parts to be 

plated. The kit allows the hobbyist to plate his own brake master cylinder cap with the perfect 

gold dichromate finish, clear Zinc, silver cadmium look on 

the chassis fasteners, and the black phosphate look of a 

valve cover oil cap and other bolts to NCRS standards. 

Luckily Saturday the weather was perfect. Approximately 

28 people attended some traveling four hours. All attendees 

were engaged and very interested. The presentation was 

conducted by me with help from Bill Usher, Tim Ehlers, 

and Gordon Andrus. Thanks to Paul Diamanti for pizza, 

water and soft drinks. 
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Zinc Plating Procedure 

Cleaning & Preparation 
¶ Wear safety glasses & disposable gloves. 

¶ Wire brush. 

¶ Chemical clean (Evapo-rust) Wal-Mart. 

¶ Sandblast or glass bead. 

¶ Container of Acetone for final cleaning. 

¶ Container of distilled water for rinsing. 

¶ Small diameter wire aǇǇǊƻȄƛƳŀǘŜƭȅ мнέ to hang parts.  

Zinc Tank Preparation  

¶ Wear Safety glasses. 

¶ Heat Zinc Bath to 80F -110F. 

¶ Place Zinc Anodes inside of bucket on either side of part нέ ǘƻ пέ ŀǿŀȅ ŦǊƻƳ ƴŜŀǊŜǎǘ ǎǳǊŦŀŎŜΦ 

¶ Hang parts from center copper bar. 

¶ Negative wire to center copper bar and positive wire to two zinc anodes. 

Ready to place Parts in Tank 
¶ With parts attached to мнέwire, rinse with distilled water and hang parts in plating solution.  Wrap 

wire to center copper bar. 

¶ On power supply, adjust volts to 12 and amps to .14 times 

square inches of part.  Start timer. 

¶ Typical time is 8 minutes to plate small items like bolts and 

12 minutes for large items like a master cylinder cap. 

¶ When plating is complete, return amperage of power supply 

back to zero and remove parts.  Rinse in distilled water and 

dry with hair dryer. 

 

Finish 
¶ CƻǊ ōƻƭǘǎΧƻƴŎŜ ƻǳǘ ƻŦ ǇƭŀǘƛƴƎ ǎƻƭǳǘƛƻƴΣ ǊƛƴǎŜ ƛn distilled water, blow dry, examine finish.  If 

ǎŀǘƛǎŦŀŎǘƻǊȅΣ ȅƻǳΩǊŜ ŘƻƴŜΦ  ¢ƻ ōǊƛƎƘǘŜƴΣ Ǝƻ ǘƻ ƴŜȄǘ ǎǘŜǇΦ 

¶ To brighten finish on bolts or other partsΧonce out of zinc plating solution, rinse in distilled water 

and dip in 1% sulfuric solution for 3 seconds.  Rinse in distilled water again and blow dry.  If not 

satisfactory, try the next step. 

¶ Clear Zinc has slight blue finish and is used on bolts, hood latches, hood hinges, and many other 

parts.   Once out of zinc plating solution, rinse in distilled water and dip in blue solution 10-30 

seconds.  Rinse in distilled water again and blow dry. 
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¶ Yellow finish is used on brake master cylinder caps.  

Once out of zinc plating solution, rinse in distilled water 

and dip in blue solutions 3 seconds.  Rinse in distilled 

water again then dip in yellow solution 10-20 seconds.  

Rinse in distilled water again and blow dry. 

¶ Black Zinc finish is used on chassis bolts, oil cap, 

and other parts.  Once out of zinc plating solution, rinse in 

distilled water and dip in black solution 5 to 30 seconds.  

Rinse in distilled water and blow dry. 

          

____________________________________________________________________________ 

 

From notes of Board Meeting: 
Mike reported that for those that werenôt aware, Noland Adams recently offered to sell his collection of early 

Corvette literature, photos and other miscellaneous items, choosing Pro Team Corvettes to act as his agent. A 

group of five NCRS members went to Napoleon, Ohio, in early January to go through Nolandôs collection; with 

the thought the collection would be a great addition to the NCRS Archive. Pro Team handled the initial bidding, 

but at some point the bidders were asked to deal directly with Noland. Unfortunately, Noland accepted a bid 

from someone other than the NCRS group. Needless to say NCRS is very disappointed and hopeful some items 

can still be acquired. 

 

  



 THE  TALEPIPE   24 

 

 
The Texas Chapter 2016 Road trip will concentrate of the TEXAS PLAINS TRAIL however there will be a 
venture into the State of Oklahoma. 
 

The trip will start from Wichita Falls on Monday April 4
th

 and end on Friday April 8
th

 in Canyon, Texas. 
 
Sunday April 3, 2016 
Stay the night at Wichita Falls - Holiday Inn Express. 

 

Monday April 4, 2106 ï 348 miles  
Leave Wichita Falls and travel to Weatherford Oklahoma to the STRATFORD AIE & SPACE  
MUSEUM , from here travel to Elk City, Oklahoma to the ROUTE 66 MUSEM, then on to Shamrock, 
Texas to stay the night. 

 

Tuesday April 5, 2016 - 300 mikes  
Leave Shamrock and visit THE CROSS and the BRITTEN LEANING WATER TOWER  in Groom. From 
here we will go through the towns of Conway, Forger, Fritch, Stinnett, Dumas, Hartley and Dalhart. At 
Dalhart, we will visit the XIT RANCH MUSEUM . From Dalhart we will travel to Channing and Vega and 
end up in Amarillo for the night. 

 

Wednesday April 6, 2016 ï 210 miles  
We will visit BILLôS CLASSIC CAR MUSEUM, then head to Hereford to visit a CHAPEL  built by 
WWII Prisoners of War. We will then head to Dimmitt, Earth, Muleshoe, Morton, Whiteface, Levelland and 
Lubbock where we will stay the night. 

 

Thursday April 7, 2016 ï 150 miles  
We will visit the BUDDY HOLLY CENTER, AMERICAN WIND POWER CENTER AND SILENT  
WINGS MUSEUM. We will then leave Lubbock and go through Crosbyton, Roaring Springs, Matador, and 
Childress where we will spend the night. 

 

Friday April 8, 2016 ï 174 miles  
We will go to Estelline then Turkey where we will visit the BOB WILLS MUSEUM . We will then go to 
Silverton, Wayside, and Claude and then to Canyon were we will visit the PANHANDLE -PLAINS  
HISTORICAL MUSEUM . We will stay the night in Canyon and have our traditional last night group dinner 
together. 

 
For more information visit:   www.texasplainstrail.com 

You can also GOOGLE any of the places listed above that we will visit to find information. 
 

 

Feel free to contact me at  jlejsal@aol.com or 713-569-2973 cell - if you have any questions. 

 
John Lejsal 

Road Tour Chairman  
The Lejsal Scale  
 

Texas Chapter ï Texas Plains Road Trip 2016 

http://www.texasplainstrail.com/
mailto:jlejsal@aol.com
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Texas Chapter ï Texas Plains Road Trip 

April 4 ï 8, 2016  
Monday, Tuesday, Wednesday, Thursday, Friday 

 

Registration Form 
 

Names: NCRS #: 
 
Address: 
 
City, State, Zip: 
 
Phone: E-mail: Cell#  
Check the days you plan to attend: __Monday __Tuesday _Wednesday __Thursday __Friday 

  __Group Dinner-Friday night  

Vehicle information:   

Year: Make: Model: 
 

Complete Vehicle Identification Number: 

Insurance Company:  Policy #:  
No matter what kind of vehicle you are driving we have to have this information. 

 
Mail or e-mail registration and insurance forms to: John Lejsal 

3103 Nottingham 

Pearland, Texas 77581 

jlejsal@aol.com 
 
 
 

HOLD HARMLESS AGREEMENT   
I AGREE to insure my vehicle and property against loss, damage and liability and to provide proof of such insurance to NCRS at 
time of registration. I agree to assume risk of any and all damages and injury and to indemnify and hold harmless NCRS, its 
officers, directors, agents, employees, chapters, and meet workers for any acts or omissions which may result in the theft, damage or 
destruction of my property or injury to me or others occurring during, or as a consequence of, this Texas Chapter Road Trip. 

(Note: Proof of insurance showing VIN# must be attached to this registration.) 
 
Signed: Date: 
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Financial Report by Brad Mitchell  

 
NCRS 
Texas 
Chapter 

       Statement of Cash Receipts and 
Disbursements 

    as of February 29, 2016 
                        

 
Cash Balance as of December 31, 2015 

   
21,889  

         
 

Cash Receipts: 
      

   
Membership dues 

  
1,906  

 
   

Houston Chapter Meet 
 

0  
 

   
Bee Cave Chapter Meet 

 
95  

 

   

Lone Star Regional (less 
refunds) 

 
210  

 

   

Merchandise 
Sales 

  
0  

 

   

Interest 
Income 

  
0  

 

   

Sponsorships and 
Donations 

 
0  

          
 

Total Cash Receipts 
     

2,211  

                  

 

Cash 
Disbursements: 

      

   

Chapter 
Business 

  
321  

 
   

Houston Chapter Meet 
 

0  
 

   
Bee Cave Chapter Meet 

 
0  

 

   

Lone Star 
Regional 

  
0  

 

   

Road 
Tour 

   
0  

 
   

Tech Session 
  

191  
 

   

Merchandise Purchases 
(for stock) 0  

 

   

Charitable 
Donations 

  
0  

 

   

Future Deposits 
and Fees 

 
160  

 

   

PayPal/Square 
Fee 

  
44  

          
 

Total Cash Disbursements 
    

716  

                  

 

Cash Balance as of February 29, 
2016 

   
23,384  
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1965 FUEL INJECTION by Gary Summerville: Part 1 
In 1965 the largest performance small block available was 327 cubic inches producing 375 

horsepower. This engine option was named the L-84, and was equipped with the 7017380 Fuel 

Injection system manufactured by Rochester Products Division.  

1965 was the last year for fuel injection producing a total of 771 assembly line units. The 

7017380 was first introduced in 1964 and can easily be mistaken for a 1965 fuel injection unit. 

One identifying characteristic that differentiates the two units is located on top of the fuel meter 

main control diaphragm cover. There at approximately the 6 oôclock position you will find a 

slotted protruding stud with an 11/32 nut along with seven slotted fillister head screws, with 

locking washers in a circular pattern attaching the main control diaphragm cover to the float 

bowl cover. This stud was utilized to hold an internal vent shield in place to reduce gasoline 

from splashing out of the vent screen or up the vent tube into the plenum. The shield is not 

visible. NOTE: Very late production 1964, 7017380 fuel injections units also incorporated 

the internal splash shield. All previous year model fuel injection units utilized eight fillister 

head screws with locking washers to secure the main diaphragm cover to the float bowl cover. 
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The 7017380 unit was typical of its predecessors in that it consisted of three main components. 

The Plenum, Air Meter, and Fuel Meter.  

Plenum 

The 7017380 plenum is a natural, unpolished aluminum alloy casting with a slight sheen that 

displays a marbling affect. The plenum lid incorporates fins that run lengthwise with the lid, but 

terminate to a flat area in the center for placement of the Corvette cross flag.  
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The plenum lid is attached with six hexed head dished cadmium plated bolts with aluminum 

washers.   

The plenum lid is decorated with a colorful Corvette cross flag with a black and white 

checkered flag orientated to the left side and a red background with the fleur-de-lis on the right 

side. The checkered flag paint orientation starts with black in the upper left corner square. 

Original plenum flags are a stamped sheet metal part that has been chrome plated and painted.  

A not typical production (NTP) is a die cast part that usually is thicker in appearance, and in 

most instances does not conform to the lid on the outside corners as an original flag. 
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Located on the left side of the upper front portion of the plenum is a riveted aluminum 

rectangular Identification plate that identifies the unit model number and a serial number of the 

unit. This plate has a black painted background with raised unpainted lettering and two small 

un-painted rectangular flat areas containing the identification information for that particular 

unit. In most cases 1965 fuel injection units have a serial number beginning in the 2000 range, 

but there have been known original plenums with serial numbers in the 1800 range.  

 

   
In 1965 the most common area for VIN stampings were located on the passenger rear side of 

the plenum and in most applications stamped on a cast in place plenum boss. However, this is 

not always the placement as these numbers have been found to be stamped directly on the 

plenum to the rear of the boss and it has been documented that some very early 1965 plenums 

were stamped in the very front which was also typical of very late 1964 7017380 FI units. Other 

anomalies with the stamped VIN have been double stampings over the first set of numbers as 

well as the stampings have been observed from bottom to top or from top to bottom. All of 

these anomalies would be acceptable. The stamping numbers will begin with 51?????.  It has 

also been documented that some December 1964 and January 1965 plenums were not stamped 

with a VIN. 
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A machined screwed in stud located on the left rear side of the plenum is utilized for the bell 

crank to rotate back and forth. Check the movement in the bell crank stud for excessive wear on 
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the stud. 

The bell crank serves two purposes. One, is to connect the firewall accelerator arm linkage to 

the bell crank for throttle operation. Two, is to attach the bell crank linkage to the throttle shaft 

in the air meter. On 7017380 units the bell crank incorporates a cam that pushes against a micro 

switch arm. The micro switch controls the operation of the solenoid valve located beneath the 

plenum. The micro switch is attached at the corners to a cadmium plated bracket with two 

slotted fillister head screws and locking washers. The mounting bracket is attached to the 

plenum with two slotted head cadmium plated fillister screws with locking washers. The micro 

switch utilized on the 1965 model unit is maroon. 


